MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MARCH 21, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the March 21, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

 MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Carl S. Moore, 


Richard Varrone, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Scott Marlow, Chairman

NOT PRESENT:  Anthony Sutton


STAFF:  
David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSED MARCH 7, 2017; EXPIRES:  JUNE 14, 2017
1.  335 MEADOWSIDE ROAD  (ZONE R-12.5) Petition of Warren K. Field, Jr. for a  Public Hearing with regard to a Minor Modification to a Site Plan under CGS 8-30g, on Map 21, 
Block 213, Parcel 31, of which 335 Meadowside LLC is the owner.

Chairman Marlow:  The Public Hearing has been closed.  There can be no further public comment.  The Board had received information at the last meeting and has since received a letter from Mr. Field withdrawing a portion of what was originally going to be done.  

The Chair asked Mr. Field to only discuss the contents of his most recent letter.

Warren Field, Jr, Managing member of 335 Meadowside LLC.  Reviewed the memo he addressed to Planning & Zoning, withdrawing certain aspects of the minor amendment to the original site plan, which he had discussed at the March 7, 2017 Planning and Zoning meeting.  Instead, he stated he would adhere to the drainage, fencing and planting plan as originally approved by the Planning and Zoning Board on 7/21/2015.   
Mr. Quish:  Asked if the questions posed of the City Attorney were still relevant.

Chairman Marlow:  An email from the City Attorney stated he had just received the questions and does not have a response at this time.


Mr. Dolan:  Asked Mr. Sulkis about the items on Mr. Field’s list.

Chairman Marlow:  Recapped the occurrences from the last meeting and what Mr. Field proposed to do, to tonight’s meeting, where Mr. Field has rescinded some of the amendments 
that had been proposed; keeping some items that were from the original amendments.

With regard to #9 in the memo, with regard to utilities, Mr. Sulkis stated  that the Planning and Zoning Department and Planning and Zoning Board had never had control over the placement of utilities on a project.
Mr. Varrone:  Most of the work on the amendment has already been done.  Only the regrading has not been done.  

Chairman Marlow:  Summarized to clarify:  The project was done.  There were some changes so an amendment was brought forth.  A public hearing was held.  As a result of the public hearing, Mr. Field decided he wants to take out part of the amendment he proposed and go back to the original plan.  

Mr. Sulkis was asked:  What does the Board have to act on; items 2-9 on the list?

Mr. Sulkis:  Items 2-8, as the Board has no jurisdiction on placement of utilities.
Board discussion:  Items 2-8 enhance the property.  Item 9, the gas line.  There is an automatic easement anywhere for a gas line to be repaired.  The Board can make a motion 

with conditions that may or may not be on the list.
MOTION:  By Mr. Quish,  approve with changes to include the previously offered vinyl fence and the previously offered drainage to give the neighbors more security on the water mitigation.
 Mr. Sulkis:  The applicant has withdrawn that portion of the application because he is
Going to meet the requirements of the original approval.  He is saying he will put in the

Original fence that was approved and the drainage that had been approved by the City Engineer.

Second:  By Mr. Lutz.

Mr. Quish:  Explained why he asked for those conditions to the motion.

Mr. Dolan:  Thought on appeal the Board would lose.  Thought regrading as originally 

planned would solve the drainage situation and a trench or other type of drain would not be necessary.  He suggested the vinyl fence as a compromise would be beneficial.


Messrs. Panzella and Moore agreed with Mr. Quish’s motion.
Mr. Marlow: asked Mr. Quish to reword his motion in specific terms.
 Mr. Quish: To have Items 1-8 in the Applicant’s memo stay intact; bring the site in compliance with the original approval of the Planning and Zoning Board; the vinyl fence and the French drain be included in the motion. 

Chairman Marlow:  Summarized the motion:  Accept Items 2-8; Amend Item 1 to add additional drainage as discussed at the last meeting and put back the vinyl fencing as described at the last meeting.
Mr. Quish withdrew his previously stated motion.

Mr. Lutz withdrew his second of the motion.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to have the Board Secretary accept the narrative defined by the Chairman, which is:  To accept items 2-8; amend Item 1 to add additional drainage as

discussed at the last meeting, and to put back the vinyl fencing as described at the last
meeting.

Second:  By Mr. Lutz.

Discussion:  No action would be taken on Item 9.

Vote:  Eight members voted in favor of the motion.  Mr. Grant voted against the motion.

The motion passed.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY APRIL 25, 2017; EXPIRES JUNE 29, 2017


 2.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES -  Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden,



Esq., for a change in the Zoning Regulations to allow a recreational cooking school



as follows:


Article III, Section 3.17 – Corridor Design Development District 2 – Devon Center –



Naugatuck Avenue:  CDD-2.  Add Section 3.17.1.12
Article XI – DEFINITIONS – SCHOOL, RECREATIONAL COOKING (new)

Kevin Curseaden, Esq., 26 Cherry Street, Milford:  Also present:  Heidi Lang, owner;

Jim Denno, designer  and law associate, Kristina Porter.  Via a slide presentation, Attorney Curseaden described the proposed text regulation change, which creates a definition of a recreational cooking school.  
The Chair asked Attorney Curseaden to address the text regulation changes prior to a description of the cooking school.

Mr. Grant:  This is not a school.  This is a business for a profit.  Cannot see it classified as a school. 
Does not see it in Section 3.17.  Thinks it should come under Special Uses, which is already in the regulations.  3.17.2.17.  Already have a regulation that allows this to go into that section.

Attorney Curseaden:  That language incorporates those items Mr. Grants speaks about.

Mr. Sulkis:  It is a definition.

Heidi Lang, 135 Mill Road, Hamden.  Thanked  the Board. Spent the better part of 2 years looking for the right location for this school.  Cooking classes and team building events.  Also have summer functions i.e. picnic baskets, take out, etc.  Demo classes as opposed to hands on classes.

Will be dependent on the season and market demand how the school/business evolves.
Mr. Marlow:  Concerned about putting something in the text that other businesses might want to take advantage of.  
Attorney Curseaden:  Thinks that’s a good thing.  Good economic development.  This should be allowed in the other zones as well.

Attorney Curseaden told why he did not think this should be a Special Exception as Mr. Grant suggested.

Mr. Grant:  Suggested “cooking school” be put into the language of School, Commercial.  
Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Anyone in the public opposed to this text change (no response).   Anyone to speak in favor of the text regularion change application?
Julie Nash, 224 Woodruff Road, Director of Economic Development.  She is a great fan of Heidi and the project.  It’s good for the City.  
Susan Patrick, 660 Gulf Street. Former President of the Walnut Beach Arts and Business Association.  Heidi has been coming to their meetings for the past year.  She has been very active looking in the area.  Can’t think of anyone that would do a better job opening a business there.
Strongly supports doing everything that can be done to make it an easy process for her.  The businesses are overwhelmingly in support of her.

Elizabeth Wright, 20 South Street.  Very much interested in the wording of the proposed text. 
This business will bring foot traffic to this beach area which is desolate in the winter.  This use is perfect for the wording “recreation”. 
Tina Pritchard,  85 Broadway.  Resident in the area and has a small business in the area.  It’s a great plan and much needed in the area.   
Gary Dangle, 52 Harding Avenue, West Haven.  He is a business owner at Walnut Beach. 
 In favor of Heidi and the text change.  She will bring in business in the winter time and be a 
big help in the summertime.

The Chair closed the public hearing.

Mr.Grant:  Stated he is not opposed to the use or this type of business.  He is in favor of the 

business and thinks it’s a good thing.  Has a hard time calling it a school.  It is a business.
Calling it a school is not the primary function of the business.  It could be called recreational

 cooking business.  Everyone who has spoken has called it a business; not a school.



Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the text change as written.


Second:  Mr. Dolan.



Discussion:  None



Vote: Eight members voted in favor of approving the text change.  Mr. Grant voted against.
E.

NEW BUSINESS:


 3.
42 NAUGATUCK AVENUE & 35 PARK AVENUE  (CDD-2) – Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq. for Site Plan Review approval to establish a recreational cooking school on Map 16, 



Block 148, Parcel 5, of which Park Mission Company, LLC is the owner.
Kevin Curseaden, Esq, 26 Cherry Street, presented the site plan for the cooking school.  

va a slide presentation.  He described the building that would house the school.

Mr. Sulkis:  This is a very good use.
Discussion:  The Board asked questions regarding seating, handicapped accessibility,

former use of the premises; number of participants on a regular basis. 
Mr. Moore:  Asked about parking.
Heidi Lang:  Most classes take place in the evening.  From September through May it is a ghost town, so there is ample parking.  In the summer after 6:00, when most of the classes take place, parking is very easy.  Take out and ordering on line should not create a parking problem.
Everything will be compliant for handicapped accessibility.  Class size can vary depending on the event.  The space is designed to hold 40 people.  Season for events is after Labor Day.  Slows down by Memorial Day.  40 people is a lot; most likely 14-25 people.  Right now BYOB, but will apply for a beer and wine license.

Mr. Curseaden:  Distributed photograpsh and letters of support, which were stamped into the record.

MOTION:  By Mr. Grant to approve the site plan application as presented.

SECOND:  By Mr. Panzella
DISCUSSION:  Mr. Quish stated this would be a welcome addition to the West Shore and wished the Applicant good luck.

VOTE:  All members voted in favor.
F.
LIAISON REPORTS - None

G.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – No report.

H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  3/7/2017


MOTION:  By Mr. Dolan to approve.


SECOND:  Mr. Grant



DISCUSSION:  None



VOTE:  All in favor of approving the Minutes of 3/7/2017
  
 I.
CHAIR’S REPORT –  

The Chair signed two lot line adjustments for 130-150 Boston Post Road and 

29 Dixon and 135 Kings Highway


 J.
STAFF REPORT – 


Mr. Sulkis:  Reminder of the land use seminar on Saturday 3/25.
 
 K.
ADJOURNMENT – 



MOTION:  By:  Mr. Dolan



SECOND:  By Mr. Moore



All members voted in favor of adjournment.



The meeting adjourned at 9:11 PM.  The next meeting will be held on April 4, 2017.


Respectfully submitted,



Phyllis Leggett


 


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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